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Charlton Kings Junior School 
 

Minutes of Governors meeting 
Held on Monday 9

th
 May 2011 

 
Present:  Andrea Reid (Acting Head), Mark Williams, Janet Lawrance, Julie Yates, Lindsey 

Higgins, Charlotte Adcock, Wendy Harbutt, Jo Kurlbaum, Steve Collins and Dale 
Peters 

      
In Attendance: Sue Moore (clerk), and Sue Selwood (Assistant Head), Richard Knight representing 

Rickerbys solicitors 
 
Copy to: governor.services@gloucestershire.gov.uk 
 
 
1. Apologies 

 
Michael Garland, Phil Williams, Jane Jones. 

 
 
2. Conflict of Interest 

 
None reported. 
 
 

3. Minutes of 28
th

 Feb 2011 
 
The minutes were accepted by the GB and signed by the chair. 
 
 

4. Matters Arising 
 
None. 
 
 

5.    Academy Status 
 

JY gave a brief update. Nigel Mills our DfE contact had been in touch, our application submitted, 
and our partner school named, Cam Woodfield Junior School. 
 
Rickerbys Solicitors, and Davies Mayers Barnett Accountants have been appointed to handle the 
legal and financial requirements. 

 
Conversion date will be on 1

st
 August 2011.  This allows us to use the 2010/11 ready reckoner, 

which forecasts a larger budget than 2011/12 version. The DfE set a cut-off date for applications 
using the 2010/11 ready reckoner in early April.  It was thought that our application was approved 
before the cut off date, this to be checked. (See point 13). 

 
TUPE letters have been sent out to staff and parents have been invited to say if they’d like a 
meeting via the school newsletter. The staff has not raised any queries and only one parent 
responded to the letter, this parent will be invited in by AR to discuss/resolve any issues. 

      
       A PowerPoint presentation supplied by Rickerbys, and a checklist had been circulated. 
 
       Richard Knight of Rickerbys explained the key issues regarding Academy status. 
 

Consultation with stakeholders:  
Staff/parents/children, and those in the wider community e.g. Balcarras and the Infants’ school.  
Evidence is required to support this. 
 
Non-Teaching Staff pensions:  
The Academy is required to provide the same provision as the LA does. This may include a deficit.  
Once the actuarial valuation has been provided by the LA, this will be known; this may involve a 
small increase in the Academy’s Pension contributions. Any deficit would be the responsibility of 
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the government, in the last resort, as the school and/or its assets could not be sold without the 
consent of the Secretary of Sate. 
 
TUPE:  
Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) law or TUPE law protects the Employment 

Rights of employees when a business changes ownership. RK advised that Terms and conditions 

usually remain the same. 
 
Academy Trust:  
The new Academy is a company limited by guarantee. The members of this company are trustees 
of the assets e.g. the school/buildings/land. 
 
Each member’s liability is limited to £10, should the company fold. Academies are exempt from 
registration, and do not have to use the term “Limited”, as they have charitable status. 
 
The running of this company will be undertaken by the Governors as Directors under the 
Companies Act 2006.  This covers Directors duties and responsibilities. 
 
It is essential that professional indemnity insurance is in place on the conversion date in case of a 
claim against the Directors. Insurance costs are reimbursed by the government in the Academy 
funding arrangement. RK advised we check our current arrangements and update this or buy new 
cover. As the government pay for the insurance, cost if not a factor and so RK suggested we go 
for the highest cover available. 
 
Articles of Association:  
This concerns the running of the Academy Trust. RK suggests every member should be a director 
and vice versa. The Trust is required to hold an AGM to which parents are invited, to approve 
accounts. 
 
The Directors should include a number of staff and the Principal; staff members should be no 
more than a third of the total number of Directors.  The current Governors should move en masse 
to the new Trust; retaining their end of term dates, in order that they do not all end at the same 
time. 
 
The Trust can set its own number of Directors.  RK suggests 15-17 is a good workable number. 
Under the current system, The Instrument of Government (which specifies how many governors 
CKJS has) allows for 16, made up as follows: 
- 7 Parent Governors  
- 1 LEA Governor  
- 3 Community Governors 
- 2 Partnership Governors and  
- 3 Staff governors  
We are currently without an LEA Governor and we have two Parent Governor vacancies.  
(Nomination papers for these two vacancies have been sent out). We also have an Associate 
member, Steve Collins. The Trust does not need to appoint an LEA Governor, it was agreed as 
we do not have one, that we do not look to fill this vacancy. The number of Directors and set up 
can be decided at the next meeting with RK. 
 
It will be necessary to review and adopt policies as an Academy. 
 
Property:  
There are no issues re ownership of the buildings/land as CKJS is a Foundation School. 
Supporting documentation is needed by July to prepare a report on the title to enable transfer of 
the company from the Governing Body to the name of the new Academy Trust. 
 
Funding Agreement:  
Rickerby’s have guidance on how the funding arrangement works and how to apply. It states the 
agreement is for ‘not less than 7 years’, and ‘not less than 90% of the 2010/11 figures’. It is a 
legally binding agreement, but contains no monetary figures. There are no guarantees of money 
for the future. 
 
There is a large take up for Academies in Gloucestershire; this is driven by the fact that the county 
is very poorly funded, 124

th
 out of 151 counties.  
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Check List:  
The checklist had been circulated, it concerns new company formation. Discusses type of 
Directors and numbers; chairman, vice chair, secretary, numbers etc to be finalised at the next 
meeting with RK. Current Governors, who will be Directors, were asked to complete forms 
providing personal details for registration with the new company.  

 
Next Steps: 
A further meeting with Richard Knight is required to run through the legal side of the move to 
Academy and this was set for Monday 6

th
 June at 7.30pm. The governors will meet as usual at 

7.00pm. 
 
A working group was agreed to take this forward, the members being:- 
Mark Williams Dale Peters 
Julie Yates  Janet Lawrance 
Andrea Reid Wendy Harbutt 
Jo Kurlbaum 
 
 

6. Heads Report 
 
Admissions:  
There have been two appeals for children for Year 4 places in September, both of which were 
rejected.   One parent rang to follow up and asked if his child (bright, and already in a class of 
different year groups) could be put in a Year 5 class. This can be done at the discretion of the 
school but would require a year to be repeated. It would also still have to go through appeal again, 
so this request was declined.  
 
The LA  Admission allocation is 89. However as CKIS have 90 , they agreed our admission no for 
year 3 can be 90. The governors have previously allowed an increase up to a maximum of 99 per 
year group. As places are allocated by the LA any places over 30 will have to go to appeal.  There 
are likely to be more appeals as a result.   
 
It was suggested that Jo Kurlbaum, who acts for the Infants’ school at Appeals Hearings, be 
advised of any future appeals and attend as an observer. 
 
9.05pm Janet Lawrance left. 
 
Staffing:  
We need to advertise for a new caretaker. Andy Savage will stay until the end of July, so if an 
applicant is appointed at the start of July, Andy will be able to show him the ropes before he 
leaves. An advert will go out ASAP. 
 
The newly appointed Head, Lee Pajak visited the school in the Easter holiday. He is keeping in 
touch and will be seeing AR during half-term; he will also be attending the exhibition evening and 
the parent talk for the Year 2 children in the afternoon and the Year 6 production.  He will also be 
involved with interviewing for the new caretaker.  AR is keeping him well informed and Lee will be 
invited to future Governor meetings. 
 

 
7. Committee Reports 
 

Finance 
The minutes of 1

st
 April 2011 had been circulated.  These were approved by the GB. 

 
The Budget Plan was presented for approval.  The Finance officer had spent the previous Friday 
with Hilary Moore and agreed the Budget plan. 
 
Due to illness it had unfortunately not been possible to distribute the figures prior to the meeting 
and some governors felt unable to agree the budget without considering these further.  It was 
agreed that the figures would be distributed by email and any questions would be submitted to AR 
to co-ordinate and pass them on to HM to respond. (See additional item 13). 
 
The following governors were happy to agree at the meeting: Julie Yates, Andrea Reid, Wendy 
Harbutt and Lindsey Higgins. 
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Governors Allowance Policy  
The Policy was approved by the GB. 
JK asked if she could claim retrospectively for babysitting incurred as a result of the extra 
Academy/Head meetings. This was agreed due to the delay in approving the policy. 
 
 

8. Governors membership/committees 
Letters have gone out inviting nominations for two Parent Governors. Closing date is 19th May. 
 
 

9. Monitoring of Complaints, Racial Equality, and Disability issues 
None 
 

 
10. Health & Safety 

None 
 
 
11. Dates for future meetings: 

 
       The next meeting will be on: 
 
       Monday 6

th
 June at 7.00pm (with Richard Knight to look at governor roles under Academy) 

 
       Governors Day will be on Monday 20

th
 June, followed by light refreshment and a chat with  

       teaching staff. A Curriculum meeting may be held at 4.30pm, depending on availability of the  
       committee members. 
 
       An additional full GB meeting was scheduled, in the event that it is necessary to have another 
       meeting before the end of term for Monday 4

th
 July at 7.00pm 

 
 
12. AOB 

None 
 
The meeting ended at 9.50 pm 

 
 
 
13. Updates 

 
Application for Academy status: AR has now checked and spoken to Nigel Mills (DfE) who has 
confirmed our application was accepted on 7.3.11. 
 
Budget 2011-12: Agreement was received by email from Jo Kurlbaum, Dale Peters, Mark Williams 
and Charlotte Adcock. The Chair therefore signed the agreed the Budget Plan for 2011-12 on  
13 May 2011. 

 
 
  
Signed:______________________________ 
 
 
Mrs J Yates (Chair)        


